 Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Airport Operations Committee

October 20, 2017
Minutes

A meeting of the SARAA Airport Operations Committee took place on Friday, October 20, 2017 and was called to order by Mr. Libhart at 8:00 a.m. in the David C. McIntosh Boardroom, Harrisburg International Airport with the following members of the Committee present:





   Nick DiFrancesco







 
   Don Geistwhite






 
   Keith Rodgers


              

Also attending were Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Stephen Libhart (SARAA Board), James Helsel (SARAA Board), James Gross (SARAA Board), William Leonard (SARAA Board), James Anderson (SARAA Board), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Planning and Engineering), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Marketing & PR),  Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT),  and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant). 
Guests:  

Delta Development:  Philip Sanchez, Dan Kennedy

The Sheward Partnership:  Michael Sheward
Minutes:  The minutes of the September 27, 2017 Airport Operations Committee were deemed approved.  

Delta Development:

Airport Drive (MTF):  Mr. Sanchez reported that no award announcement has been made for the $2.1 million MTF request, but he anticipates a decision by the end of the year.  A grant from the Commonwealth Financing Authority for $750,000 was awarded in July, 2016.
Hotel Development:  Funding Coordination includes $1.5 million TAP Award for the skybridge, and BIOS loan.  The preliminary cost estimate for the skybridge is $1.4 million.  Discussion ensued about the skybridge. 
Capital Budget Requests:  Delta will be working with SARAA to put together a package for the Air Cargo expansion.  

Stormwater Management Pond Maintenance:  An application was submitted to the PennDOT Transportation Set-Aside Program (TA Set-Aside) on September 22, 2017.  The funding request is for stormwater management pond maintenance and Route 230 pedestrian corridor pathway.  TAP covers 100% construction cost, no match required.  Local support communications includes a letter of support from Lower Swatara Township, HATS, Dauphin County Commissioners, HIA Board, etc.

REAL ID: A letter was distributed from The Honorable Elaine C. Duke of the U.S. Department of Homeland Security.
Gaming Bill:  This is currently in the Senate for consideration.

Public Restroom Upgrades:  
Mr. Edwards said that the Board recently authorized a contract with The Sheward Partnership for architectural design services to provide a plan for updating the restrooms in the terminal building.  This would enable staff to have a design plan on the shelf ready to go to bid if and when funding becomes available.  He introduced Mr. Michael Sheward of The Sheward Partnership.  Mr. Sheward reviewed the design approach which includes circulation, design, efficiency, durability and maintenance.  He also presented a prototype floor plan and cost estimates.  
Enplanement Report:

Mr. Miller reported that Enplaned passengers are up 1.6% for September and down 1.7% year-to-date. Landed Weight was up 8% for September.  Total MDT operations were down 9.3% for September and down 2.4% year-to-date.  Total CXY Operations were up 14.2% for September and up 10.4% year-to-date.  
UPS & FedEx:  Mr. Edwards and Mr. Miller recently met with both UPS and FedEx representatives.

Signage for Hotel:  Staff will attend a meeting of the Lower Swatara Township Zoning Board on Tuesday, October 24th for the purpose of obtaining a variance from the township due to size of the images for the banners to be placed on the side of the parking garage.   This signage will promote both the hotel and HIA.
Southern Airways Express:  Southern Airways Express resumed service in October.    
Building Image/Comprehensive Vision:  Mr. DiFrancesco discussed his concerns about how the HIA building fits into the broader picture of Central Pennsylvania.  Specifically, what message are we sending to the passengers and contacts coming through the airport about what it is like to live in this area.  Mr. DiFrancesco said what is needed is an overall comprehensive plan/vision by 2019 about what role the airport should serve   Mr. Leonard suggested that this comprehensive plan should be part of the Strategic Plan.  Mr. Libhart said that this should be discussed at the Board Planning session in March.
Project Update:

Mr. Spaulding reported on the following:
Rehab Runway, HIA:   The work on this project is essentially complete with the exception of applying permanent paint to the runway.  This will be done next week, followed by inspections.   
Private Land Development Projects:
Select Transport Hangar: Work continues on this project.  The hangar floor has been placed.    
Shaner Hotel Group:   High Construction completed installation of third floor pre-cast panels during the week of October 9th, 2017.
Avflight Office and Hangar: Boring for gas and electric service under Terminal Drive planned for late October and November.
CCTV Storage Expansion:

Mr. Edwards reported that SARAA recently purchased new hardware and software to improve and enhance its CCTV recording capabilities.  However, with the increased number of new cameras being installed, more storage capacity is required.  An invitation to bid for additional hard drives was advertised on September 26th.  The additional hard drives will provide about 100TB of extra storage capacity.  Only one bid was received.  Funding for this purchase will be provided by the SARAA 2017 operating budget.  Staff is asking the Board to approve the purchase of HP SAN hard drives from Optio for $47,950.00.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval. 

FIDS Replacement Step 3/Procure System Hardware:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to procure the necessary hardware (PCs and monitors) for the new system.  An invitation to bid for 85 Digital Display Controllers (DGCs) with advanced replacement warranty services was advertised on October 8th, 2017. Bids were opened on October 18th.  The DDCs are very small PCs that will be used to run the public flight displays.   Funding for this project will come from SARAA operating funds, reserve accounts, or (as a last resort) the SARAA line of credit.  This is to approve the purchase of 85 FDS Digital Display Controller (DDC) hardware and 5-year advanced replacement warranty services from Simply NUC, Inc. for $57,218.26.  Mr. Peiffer said that that the Board paper needs to be amended to reflect that this is a capital project.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Rehabilitate Runway, Change Order 2, Phase 3, HIA:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of Change Order #2 to Hempt Bros., Inc. in an amount of $177,594.45 to replace fifteen Touchdown Zone Light Base Cans and reinstall the electrical components, thereby increasing their total contract value from $9,120,533.01 to $9,298,127.46.  This is as a result of extra work that was discovered as the project progressed.  After discussion with the Board Chairman, a Change Directive was executed on August 30th, 2017 directing Hempt to proceed with the additional new work.  The work to replace the light base cans has been completed and a final quantify of 15 can determined.  The costs associated with this change order are eligible grant costs.  Reimbursement will be requested from the FAA at the time that the grant is closed out.
There were no objections to forwarding this item for Board approval.
Gate 31 Paving, HIA (Bids to be opened on Tuesday, October 24th):

Mr. Edwards reported that the bid opening for this project is scheduled for Tuesday, October 24th.  This is to mill and overlay pavement around Gate 31 at HIA.  The final Board paper with the company and amount of the project will be presented at the Board meeting.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval. 

Pavement Evaluation, CXY:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve an agreement with Michal Baker International in an amount not-to-exceed $112,957.84 to perform an airfield pavement evaluation on all airfield pavements at Capital City Airport.  This project is being funded by an FAA grant.  This evaluation will investigate both surface and sub-surface conditions.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Building 504 Hangar Paving, CXY:
Mr. Edwards said that this is to approve the award of a contract to E.K. Services, Inc. of New Cumberland in an amount of $73,995 to remove and replace deteriorated pavement around Building 504 at Capital City Airport.  This project will be funded in SARAA’s 2017 operation and maintenance budget.  The project was advertised for bid on October 2, 2017.  Two firms submitted bids.  Bids were opened on October 17th, with the lowest bidder being E.K. Services, Inc.  Mr. Peiffer said that the Board paper needs to be amended to reflect that this is a capital project.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Install Weather Equipment (Construction Services), GRA:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to McFarland Johnson of Binghamton, New York in an amount not-to-exceed $91,992 to provide construction services for installation of an Automated Weather Observing System II (AWOS) at Franklin County Regional Airport.  This project is being funded by an FAA Grant.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 4 (Change Order 1, GRA):
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of Change Order #1 to New Enterprise Stone and Lime, Inc. (NESL) of Chambersburg, Pennsylvania in an amount of $80,827.80 to install pavement base drains due to unsuitable subbase conditions found during excavation, thereby increasing their total contract value from $926,311 to $1,007,138.80.  The costs associated with this change order are eligible grant costs. Reimbursement will be requested from the FAA at the time that the grant is closed out.  After discussing with the Board Chairman, a Change Directive was executed on July 6th, 2017 directing NESL to proceed with the additional work.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Rehabilitate Runway, Construction Management Supplemental, GRA:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a supplemental agreement with Urban Engineers of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania to increase their contract amount by $18,815.00 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $172,915 to provide additional construction management services for the Runway Rehabilitation project at GRA.  The scope of work encompassed by this supplemental agreement constitutes eligible costs with the FAA’s Airport Capital Improvement Program.  Reimbursement will be requested from the FAA at the time that the grant is closed out.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Perimeter Fence (Construction Services), GRA:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to L. R. Kimball of Harrisburg in an amount not-to-exceed $95,083 to provide construction services for the installation of the perimeter fence at GRA.  This project is being funded by an FAA grant.  L. R. Kimball is recommended to provide the construction phase services because they were the engineer of record for this project.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Stormwater Permitting, CXY & GRA:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a supplemental agreement with Herbert, Rowland & Grubic, Inc. (HRG) of Harrisburg to increase their contract amount by $9,290 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $33,200 to provide stormwater permitting services for Capital City Airport and Gettysburg Regional Airport.  The additional cost for this work will be charged to the Environmental line item for permitting in the Engineering Department’s 2017 budget.  
Several factors have increased the amount of effort required for the consultant to complete this project.  A fuel spill occurred at CXY.  Additionally, field work at both airports required more time than originally budgeted.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Liquid Runway Deicing Chemical:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a 5-year contract with Cryotech Deicing Technology in the amount of $1,097,500 to provide Liquid Runway Deicing Chemical (Potassium Acetate) at HIA.  This contract is entirely paid by airport operating funds.
The contract was placed out to bid and two bid packages were received of which one contained a letter stating a desire not to bid.  The lone bidder met all bidding requirements. 

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Parking Garage Maintenance contract (Phase II):

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to the lowest responsible bidder for maintenance of the parking garage at HIA, subject to review and approval by Desman and, if necessary, SARAA counsel.  Funding for this project is included in the SARAA operating budget.  Bids for this project will be opened on Tuesday, October 24th.  

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  
GA Airports:

Mr. Stevens reported that staff is working on ideas about branding the GA airports. A video of CXY was done and is similar to the video that was done on HIA.  Mr. Libhart requested that the video be shown before the Board meeting on Wednesday.
Adjournment:  Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 9:39 a.m.
Next Meeting:  Friday, December 1, 2017, 8:00 a.m. 


              Harrisburg International Airport
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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